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On December 10, 2015 (ADAMS Accession No. ML16005A621), the Nuclear Energy Institute
(NEI) submitted Revision 2 to NEI 12-06, including guidance for mitigating strategies
assessments regarding reevaluated hazard information. The NRC subsequently endorsed NEI
12-06, Revision 2, with exceptions, clarifications, and additions, in Japan Lessons-Learned
Division (JLD) interim staff guidance (1SG) JLD-ISG-2012-01, Revision 1, “Compliance with
Order EA-12-049, Order Modifying Licenses with Regard to Requirements for Mitigation
Strategies for Beyond-Design-Basis External Events” (ADAMS Accession No. ML15357A163).

MITIGATION STRATEGIES ASSESSMENT

By letter dated December 18, 2015 (ADAMS Accession No. ML15348A379), the NRC staff
documented its review of the licensee’s reevaluated seismic hazard, also referred to as the
mitigating strategies seismic hazard information. The staff confirmed the licensee’s conclusion
that its reevaluated seismic hazard is bounded by the current design-basis at all frequencies
above 1 Hertz. In addition, the staff concluded that the Ground Motion Response Spectrum
determined by the licensee adequately characterizes the reevaluated seismic hazard for the
GGNS site.

The licensee stated that the GGNS MSA was performed consistent with NEI 12-06, Revision 2.
Appendix H of NEI 12-06, Revision 2, describes acceptable methods for demonstrating that the
reevaluated seismic hazard is addressed within the GGNS mitigating strategies for beyond-
design-basis external events. The NRC staff confirmed that the licensee’s seismic hazard MSA
is consistent with the guidance in Appendix H.4.1 of NEI 12-06, Revision 2, as endorsed by
JLD-1SG-2012-01, Revision 1. Therefore, the methodology used by the licensee is appropriate
to perform an assessment of the mitigation strategies that addresses the reevaluated seismic
hazard.

The NRC staff has reviewed the seismic hazard MSA for GGNS. The NRC staff concludes that
sufficient information has been provided to demonstrate that the licensee’s plans for the
development and implementation of guidance and strategies under Order EA-12-049
appropriately address the reevaluated seismic hazard information stemming from the 50.54(f)
letter.
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If you have any questions, please contact me at (301) 415-1617 or via e-mail at
Frankie.Vega@nrc.gov.

Sincerely,

Frankie Veg%jject Manager

Hazards Management Branch
Japan Lessons-Learned Division
Office of Nuclear Reactor Regulation

Docket No. 50-416

cc: Distribution via Listserv
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